FEDERAL UNIVERSITY OF ITAJUBA GRADUATE PROGRAM IN COMPUTER SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

PSO Based Methodology for Optimization of Patch Antenna Design for ISM and 5G Bands Applications

Marcos Vinícius dos Santos Silva

June 2024 Itabira

FEDERAL UNIVERSITY OF ITAJUBA GRADUATE PROGRAM IN COMPUTER SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

Marcos Vinícius dos Santos Silva

PSO Based Methodology for Optimization of Patch Antenna Design for ISM and 5G Bands Applications

Thesis work submitted to the Graduate Program in Computer Science and Technology as part of the requirements for obtaining the Master of Science degree in Computer Science.

Concentration area: Hardware and Basic Software.

Advisor: PhD. Rodrigo Aparecido da Silva Braga Co-advisor: PhD. Fernanda Rodrigues Silva

> June 2024 Itabira

Acknowledgements

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my esteemed mentors, Dr. Rodrigo Aparecido da Silva Braga and Dr. Fernanda Rodrigues Silva, whose invaluable guidance, unwavering support, and insightful critiques have been instrumental in the completion of this thesis.

I am also deeply indebted to the Universidade Federal de Itajubá for providing the essential technical and theoretical foundation for this research. I extend my sincere appreciation to the dedicated laboratory technicians, knowledgeable professors, and supportive research assistants whose contributions have been invaluable.

Furthermore, I wish to acknowledge the support and encouragement of my family and friends, especially my parents and partner, whose love and belief in me have been a constant source of strength and motivation.

"The important thing is not to stop questioning. Curiosity has its own reason for existing."– Albert Einstein

Abstract

This thesis presents a novel methodology for optimizing patch antenna designs for both ISM (industrial, scientific, and medical) and 5G frequency bands, based on the particle swarm optimization (PSO) algorithm. Traditional design methods rely on equations to approximate antenna dimensions based on target frequencies, often requiring iterative adjustments to achieve desired performance specifications. This research demonstrates that by employing PSO to estimate geometric parameters, the time-consuming fine-tuning process can be significantly reduced. The proposed approach is validated through the design of patch antennas for both ISM and 5G bands. Results indicate substantial improvements in return loss and size reduction, achieving a 25% decrease in antenna size for ISM applications and a 12% reduction for 5G designs. This research contributes to the advancement of antenna design methodologies, showcasing the potential of PSO for efficient and effective optimization across different frequency bands.

Key-words: Antenna design, particle swarm optimization, patch antenna, ISM band, 5G band, optimization methodology.

List of Figures

Figure 1 –	Microstrip Patch Antenna.	19
Figure 2 –	PSO Algorithm Flow.	33
Figure 3 –	Data Diagram.	33
Figure 4 –	S11 - Cost Function Coefficients for the Patch Antenna at 2.45 GHz	35
Figure 5 –	Design of the proposed antenna	36
Figure 6 –	S11 - Patch Antenna at 2.45 GHz	37
Figure 7 –	Radiation Pattern at 2.45GHz	38
Figure 8 –	S11 - Patch Antenna at 3.5 GHz	40
Figure 9 –	Radiation Pattern at 3.5GHz	41

List of Tables

Table 1 –	Study of Existing PSO-based Microstrip Antenna Design	
	Methods	16
Table 2 –	Antenna Dimensions: 2.45 GHz band	36
Table 3 $-$	Comparison of Proposed and Base Antennas Parameters	37
Table 4 –	Comparative Study of Proposed Antenna and Existing An-	
	TENNAS	38
Table 5 $-$	Antenna Dimensions - 5G Band	39
Table 6 –	Comparison of Proposed and Base Antennas Parameters -	
	5G Band	40

List of symbols

α	Weight coefficient for antenna dimensions in the cost function
β	Weight coefficient for return loss in the cost function
γ	Weight coefficient for resonance frequency error in the cost function
С	Speed of light in a vacuum
C_{func}	Cost function
dB	Decibel
Fi	Feed inset of the antenna
f_r	Resonance frequency
g	Global best position
GHz	Gigahertz
Gpw	Gap width of the antenna
h	Height of the dielectric substrate
L	Length of the microstrip antenna patch
L_{eff}	Effective length
ΔL	Extended Length
mm	Millimeter
p_i	Personal best of the i-th particle
r_1, r_2	Random numbers
S_{11}	Reflection coefficient
$ an \delta$	Loss tangent of the substrate material
v_i	Velocity of the i-th particle
W	Width of the microstrip antenna patch
Wf	Feed width of the antenna

x_i	Position of the i-th particle
ε_r	Relative permittivity of the substrate material
ε_{eff}	Effective dielectric constant
λ	Wavelength
ϕ_1,ϕ_2	Acceleration coefficients
ω	Inertial weight

List of abbreviations and acronyms

$5\mathrm{G}$	Fifth Generation (mobile network)
AI	Artificial Intelligence
ANN	Artificial Neural Network
BFO	Bacterial Foraging Optimization
CST	Computer Simulation Technology (software)
GPS	Global Positioning System
HFSS	High-Frequency Structure Simulator (software)
ISM	Industrial, Scientific, and Medical
ML	Machine Learning
MIMO	Multiple-Input Multiple-Output
N/A	Not Applicable
PCB	Printed Circuit Board
PSO	Particle Swarm Optimization
RFID	Radio Frequency Identification

Contents

	Contents	11
1	INTRODUCTION	13
1.1	Justification	13
1.2	Objective	17
1.3	Structure of the Work	17
2	PATCH ANTENNAS FOR ISM AND 5G BAND APPLICATIONS .	18
2.1	Design Considerations	19
2.1.1	Antenna Gain	20
2.1.2	Resonance Frequency	20
2.1.3	Radiation Pattern	20
2.1.4	Return Loss	21
2.1.5	Substrate	21
2.1.6	Feedline	22
2.1.6.1	Coaxial Feed	22
2.1.6.2	Aperture Coupling	22
2.1.6.3	Microstrip Feed	22
2.2	Traditional Patch Antenna Design	23
2.2.1	Width (W)	23
2.2.2	Dielectric Constant (ε_{eff})	24
2.2.3	Effective Length (L_{eff})	24
3	OPTIMIZATION PROBLEM DEFINITION	26
3.1	Cost Function	27
3.2	Metaheuristic Optimization	27
3.2.1	Artificial Intelligence, Machine Learning, and Particle Swarm Optimization $\ .$	28
3.2.2	PSO Algorithm	30
3.2.3	MATLAB-CST Interface	32
4	RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	34
4.1	Case Study 1: ISM band at the 2.45 GHz frequency	36
4.2	Case Study 1: 5G band at the 3.5 GHz frequency	39
5	CONCLUSION	42
5.1	Future Work	43

REFERENCES																															4	14
	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		

1 Introduction

The introduction of wireless systems to the communication grid has marked a shift in the way information is transmitted and received. The core of these systems are antennas, the critical components that make transmission and reception of waves possible [1, 2]. Among many types of antennas, microstrip patch antennas have emerged as a common choice for different projects due to their compact size, performance, and fabrication cost [3]. Examples of these applications are mobile devices and satellite communication [4].

Despite their widespread use, microstrip patch antennas also have limitations, especially because the requirements from the design performance increase continuously as technology evolves. As the tech industry moves towards more compact and portable devices, the pressure to design smaller antennas without lost performance intensifies [5]. This miniaturization need has provided an incentive for the study and explorations of creative solutions, such as the use of fractals and hybrid combinations in the patch shape. However, the introduction of these techniques can increase design complexity. To address this problem, artificial intelligence (AI) has been pointed out as a potential solution [6].

Since the traditional design methodologies typically involve labor-intensive manual adjustments or mathematical optimizations, which are often time-consuming and may not always deliver optimal results, the use of AI becomes attractive for this particular application [7]. The integration of techniques such as machine learning (ML) and artificial neural networks (ANNs) offers promising opportunities for improving the design, simulation, and optimization of antennas [8].

This thesis specifically explores the application of Particle Swarm Optimization (PSO) in the optimization of microstrip patch antennas. PSO follows the logic of social behavior patterns of swarms in nature to continuously refine design parameters, enabling the efficient convergence on optimal solutions. By incorporating PSO into the antenna design process, this work aims to overcome the limitations of conventional design methods while providing broader options that could be used in different application scenarios.

1.1 Justification

Antenna size plays a critical role in the performance of wireless communication systems. As antenna size decreases, the antenna bandwidth also decreases, which poses a challenge for compact antenna design [9]. The performance of reduced-size antennas must be comparable to that of their larger counterparts, as smaller antennas are increasingly preferred in modern wireless systems for their portability and aesthetic appeal [10]. Consequently, researchers and engineers must develop innovative design techniques and materials to overcome the limitations imposed by smaller antennas while maintaining the desired performance characteristics.

Designing an antenna at a required operating frequency is fundamentally an optimization problem since the patch geometric parameters need to be adjusted to reduce the error between the performance of the antenna designed according to the simplified equations and the actual antenna [9].

Traditionally, the design of antennas is a complex and iterative process that involves manual trial and error methods, or mathematical optimization techniques [11]. Through a set of equations, it is possible to design a base antenna according to the required frequency resonance, which can be further improved manually by making small modifications to the antenna dimensions. Likewise, other requirements such as impedance matching, radiation pattern, gain, bandwidth, and radiation efficiency can be adjusted through the fine-tuning of input impedance, ground plane height, and substrate width [11].

However, in recent years, there has been a growing trend toward using artificial intelligence techniques to improve the efficiency and accuracy of antenna design. The AI techniques, such as ML and Artificial Neural Networks (ANNs), have been used to model and predict the behavior of antennas, allowing for more efficient optimization [6].

In addition to improving the optimization process, AI techniques have also been used to enhance the accuracy of antenna design simulations. ANNs, for example, have been used to model the behavior of antennas in complex environments, such as in the presence of obstacles or in multi-path fading scenarios [12].

Many researchers have explored machine learning algorithms as a solution for the design of antennas. These solutions can be broadly categorized into two distinct yet interconnected areas [8]. The first covers optimization through data training, where algorithms like ANNs play a crucial role. These algorithms use historical simulation data to leverage past designs and optimize the parameters of new antenna models. This approach not only streamlines the design process but also improves accuracy and reliability in the performance of the antennas [8].

The second area is the enhancement of evolutionary computation algorithms. Where, machine learning is applied to evolutionary algorithms like PSO, creating a synergistic relationship that improves the capabilities of these computational methods. By embedding ML into the framework of evolutionary algorithms, the antenna design process becomes more efficient and effective. The algorithms are able to rapidly converge on optimal solutions, significantly reducing the time and computational resources required for design and testing. The integration accelerates the design step and supports a more innovative exploration of antenna capabilities, enabling designers to achieve desired levels of performance and efficiency [8].

Usually, the ML algorithms are mainly applied in a specific step of the design process. Since the design goes through several steps, such as estimation of base parameters, feedline, gaps, and further tuning based on tests, the PSO algorithm, which converges to an optimal solution in a complex space of possibilities, may offer a better and less costly solution when applied to the complete design process [7].

While PSO represents a more direct method of optimization, seamlessly integrating into the antenna design process, it operates by iteratively refining the antenna parameters, leveraging a swarm intelligence algorithm that mimics social behavior patterns observed in nature [13]. This method allows for direct, real-time adjustments to the antenna design, converging towards an optimal solution through a dynamic exploration of the design space. The integration of PSO within the design process enables it to respond smoothly to changes in design parameters, making it an ideal choice for scenarios where rapid optimization is required [14].

On the other hand, ANNs and similar machine learning techniques rely heavily on pre-existing databases, following a three-step approach: simulating electromagnetic characteristics, storing these simulations in a database, and then using this accumulated data to train the ANN [8]. This training enables the ANN to recognize complex patterns and relationships within the data, subsequently applying this learned knowledge to predict antenna designs. While this approach offers the advantage of learning from an array of past simulations and uncovering insights that would otherwise be overlooked in direct methods, it inherently depends on the quality and comprehensiveness of the database. Additionally, the process of training the ANN can have more computational costs, especially with large databases [8].

Comparatively, the direct optimization approach is faster and more adaptable to specific designs. However, it may fail to capture insights that a well-trained ANN could provide, especially in cases where past data presents a wide variety of scenarios and parameters. In contrast, ANNs excel in scenarios where historical data is rich, allowing the algorithm to extract interactions within the data, which can lead to more innovative and refined designs. That being said, some researchers propose a combined approach, aiming for the benefits of both methods [12, 15, 16].

Table 1 presents a selection of these works to provide a comprehensive understanding of the research being conducted in PSO-based microstrip antenna design. Table 1 highlights each study's key features and achievements, such as the antenna shape, specific AI techniques used, the resonance frequency, the achieved patch area reduction, dimensions, and simulation software used.

Ref	Shape	AI Technique	Frequency	Results	Dimensions	Software
[9]	Hemicircle hybrid	PSO	2.45 and 7.0 GHz	N/A	32x28mm	HFSS
[12]	Tree hybrid fractal	ANN-PSO	$2.45~\mathrm{GHz}$	N/A	$\begin{array}{rcl} Lg &=& 17.70\\ mm \end{array}$	HFSS
[17]	Pinwheel fractal	PSO	0.98,1.59, 2.22, 2.45, and 3.6 GHz	50% reduc- tion	12.5x11.5 mm	HFSS
[15]	Circular fractal	PSO-ANN	2.45 GHz	35.5% reduction	$R=13.50\;\mathrm{mm}$	CST
[18]	Square (Ground fractal)	PSO	2.4 and 4.9 GHz	69.08% reduction	$\begin{array}{c} 10 \mathrm{x10mm} \\ \mathrm{SF}{=}1/6 \end{array}$	HFSS
[16]	Tree hybrid fractal	BFO-PSO	5.2 and 10.6 GHz	43.1% reduction	$22.9 \mathrm{x} 21.9 \mathrm{mm}$ $75.09 \circ$	HFSS

Table 1 – Study of Existing PSO-based Microstrip Antenna Design Methods

Article [9] employed a PSO-based optimization technique to design a hemicircle hybrid antenna operating at 2.45 and 7.0 GHz, though specific performance improvements were not detailed. This early work demonstrates the versatility of PSO in handling complex hybrid structures, establishing a foundation for further research in multi-band antennas.

In contrast, [12] and [15] advanced the field by integrating Artificial Neural Networks (ANN) with PSO to optimize fractal-based antenna designs, specifically at the 2.45 GHz band. The inclusion of ANN allowed for enhanced predictive capabilities in the optimization process, leading to a notable size reduction of 35.5% in [15]. The use of fractal geometries in these studies highlights the effectiveness of combining AI techniques for compact antenna design, particularly in frequency bands that are critical for wireless communication.

Further emphasizing the capability of PSO in achieving compact designs, articles [17] and [18] focused exclusively on size reduction through PSO optimization applied to fractal antenna shapes. [17] achieved a 50% reduction across multiple frequency bands, including 2.45 GHz, showcasing the flexibility of PSO in handling multi-band requirements. Meanwhile, [18] achieved a reduction of 69.08% at 2.4 and 4.9 GHz, demonstrating the significant impact of fractal geometries when combined with PSO for area reduction.

Lastly, [16] explored a hybrid approach by combining Bacterial Foraging Optimization (BFO) with PSO, targeting fractal-shaped antennas operating at higher frequency bands (5.2 and 10.6 GHz). This study demonstrated a substantial size reduction of 43.1%, further validating the potential of hybrid optimization techniques in addressing the challenges of modern antenna design, particularly in higher-frequency applications.

The traditional optimization methods used in antenna design often focus on a

single design parameter or optimization target, resulting in sub-optimal solutions that may not meet all performance requirements. By automating the design of the antenna, with options to adjust the requirements, the method proposed in this article takes into account multiple design parameters and optimization targets, resulting in a more focused and well-rounded solution for different problems.

Therefore, the contribution of this paper to the field of antenna design optimization is the development of an automated optimization process that considers multiple design parameters and optimization targets.

1.2 Objective

The main objective of this thesis is to propose an optimization methodology for microstrip patch antenna design based on a particle swarm optimization technique. This exploration is driven by the need for compact, high-performance antennas in the rapidly evolving field of wireless communication. To achieve the proposed general objective, this work delineates three specific objectives:

- Develop a generalized PSO-based method for microstrip antenna design that considers multiple objectives, optimizing key performance indicators such as size, resonance frequency, bandwidth, and return loss. The intent is to create a flexible design tool that can accommodate a wide range of design specifications;
- Validate the effectiveness of the developed PSO-based design methodology by applying it to the design of antennas for common applications, such as the ISM band and 5G band. This will involve designing, simulating, and comparing the results to assess improvements in performance.

1.3 Structure of the Work

This thesis is structured into five main sections to provide a comprehensive understanding of the process and outcomes of the proposed design. Section I sets the stage by presenting the study's general considerations, motivations, and objectives. Section II discusses the literary background used in this work. Specifically, the design and operation of microstrip antennas. Section III details the steps involved in the design process. Section IV presents the outcomes of the study, including the optimized antenna designs, their performance characteristics, and a comparison with benchmarks from the literature and the base antenna. Section V summarizes the main findings, highlights the contributions of the research, and suggests opportunities for future work in the area of microstrip antenna design using artificial intelligence techniques.

2 Patch Antennas for ISM and 5G band applications

Microstrip antennas, or patch antennas, consist of a conducting patch on one side of a dielectric substrate and a ground plane on the other [19]. The versatile features of microstrip antennas, such as their low profile, lightweight construction, and compatibility with printed circuit board (PCB) technology, have paved the way for their widespread adoption across various applications. These antennas are extensively used in wireless communication systems, both as transmitting and receiving elements in mobile phones, wireless routers, and other communication equipment. The compact size and flexibility in shape of microstrip antennas make them suitable for integration into the limited spaces of portable electronic devices [3].

In satellite communications, microstrip antennas are used due to their low mass and small size, which are important in space applications where payload weight is a major consideration. An example is the arrays of microstrip antennas used in beam-steering systems, vital for maintaining communication with moving satellites [20]. Moreover, the inherent reliability and durability of these antennas under harsh environmental conditions make them ideal for space and air applications.

Radio Frequency Identification (RFID) systems also benefit from the use of microstrip antennas. Considering that these systems focus on tracking and identification for logistics, they require compact and efficient antennas with specific radiation patterns. Microstrip antennas can be easily designed to meet these specific requirements [21].

Likewise, the advancement in microstrip antenna technology has contributed to new fields such as wearable electronics, where antennas must be printed on non-traditional surfaces and operate efficiently close to the human body. The adaptability of microstrip antennas in terms of shape and size, combined with their ability to operate across a wide range of frequencies, makes them a good choice for integration into wearable devices for health monitoring, personal communication, and location tracking [22].

ISM (Industrial, Scientific, and Medical) and 5G band patch antennas are essential components of modern wireless communication systems. The ISM band, particularly the 2.45 GHz frequency, is widely used for applications such as Wi-Fi, Bluetooth, and microwave ovens due to its unlicensed spectrum availability and robust performance in diverse environments [23]. On the other hand, 5G technology, operating in the 3.3 to 3.8 GHz range, represents the next generation of mobile networks, promising significantly enhanced data rates, reduced latency, and improved connectivity for several applications, from autonomous vehicles to smart cities [24]. The widespread use of 2.45 GHz antennas facilitates the availability of extensive references, enabling comprehensive comparisons and validation of research findings. Additionally, the inclusion of the 5G band due to its innovative potential highlights the relevance and forward-thinking nature of this research.

Overall, microstrip antennas offer a range of benefits and are extensively used in wireless systems. Understanding the radiation pattern, performance parameters, and design considerations is essential for optimizing the performance of these antennas. By shaping the radiation pattern, considering parameters such as patch dimensions and substrate properties, and addressing design factors such as feed line placement and impedance matching, microstrip antennas can be designed to meet specific application requirements [20].

2.1 Design Considerations

Microstrip antennas are chosen for several applications due to their compactness and cost-effectiveness. However, other performance parameters must be considered when designing an antenna. These parameters include gain, resonance frequency, and return loss [25]. Optimizing these parameters ensures the microstrip antenna meets the desired specifications and performs effectively within its intended application.

Fig. 1 illustrates a standard rectangular patch microstrip antenna. The patch, with length (L) and width (W), is located on the top side of the dielectric substrate. The substrate of height (h) is positioned between the patch and the ground plane. Below the substrate lies the ground plane, which serves as a reference point for the antenna. Connected to the rectangular patch, the feedline is responsible for delivering the input signal. The precise dimensions and the arrangement of these elements are essential for determining the antenna's performance [26].



Figure 1 – Microstrip Patch Antenna.

2.1.1 Antenna Gain

Gain is a measure of an antenna's ability to direct or concentrate radio frequency energy in a particular direction when compared to a hypothetical isotropic radiator that emits equally in all directions [26]. The gain of a microstrip antenna is influenced by its physical dimensions and the electrical properties of the substrate. Larger patches and substrates with higher dielectric constants can increase the gain but may also affect the antenna's bandwidth and efficiency [27].

Antennas achieve gain by concentrating the radiated energy in a specific direction while sacrificing gain in other directions [1]. For mobile applications, minimizing upward and downward radiation while concentrating the signal in the forward direction is advantageous. This can be achieved by shaping the radiation pattern of microstrip antennas, improving their performance, and providing directional coverage tailored to specific requirements [28].

2.1.2 Resonance Frequency

The resonance frequency (f_r) is usually the starting point of the antenna design process. It defines the frequency range within which the antenna is expected to operate efficiently. The choice of f_r is dictated by the application for which the antenna is being designed, such as a specific communication band (Wi-Fi, Bluetooth, GPS). The frequency directly influences the dimensions of the radiating patch, as these dimensions are typically a fraction of the wavelength (λ) at the desired f_r [26].

The simplified resonance frequency f_r can be calculated using the following equation:

$$f_r = \frac{c}{2L\sqrt{\varepsilon_r}} \tag{2.1}$$

Where,

- f_r is the resonant frequency;
- c is the speed of light in a vacuum $(3 \times 10^8 \text{ meters per second})$;
- L is the length of the microstrip antenna;
- ε_r is the relative permittivity of the substrate material.

2.1.3 Radiation Pattern

The radiation pattern of an antenna describes the spatial distribution of the radiated power and is an important characteristic of microstrip antennas. It can be represented mathematically or graphically, showcasing properties such as power flux density, radiation intensity, field strength, and polarization. In the far-field region, the radiation pattern is determined with respect to space or directional coordinates [29].

For microstrip antennas, the radiation pattern is predominantly determined by the shape and size of the radiating patch, as well as the dielectric properties of the substrate [30]. The pattern can be broadly categorized into two main types, omni-directional and directional. Omni-directional patterns radiate power uniformly in all directions in a single plane, making them ideal for applications requiring broad coverage. In contrast, directional patterns focus the radiated power in specific directions, offering higher gains but limited coverage areas [31].

2.1.4 Return Loss

Return loss is a critical performance parameter in antenna design for several reasons. High return loss ensures that more power is effectively radiated into space, contributing to better signal transmission and reception. While, low return loss leads to increased power losses within the system, reducing its effectiveness [32]. Moreover, return loss also affects the bandwidth and frequency response of the antenna. A wider bandwidth typically corresponds to a higher return loss, indicating that the antenna can operate efficiently over a broader range of frequencies without significant losses [33].

The selection of resonance frequency, substrate material, and substrate thickness are critical steps in the microstrip antenna design process, setting the stage for subsequent design decisions such as the determination of the patch dimensions, feed type, and impedance matching techniques.

2.1.5 Substrate

The substrate material of microstrip antenna project is chosen based on its dielectric constant (ε_r), loss tangent (tan δ), and mechanical properties [26]. A higher ε_r results in a smaller antenna size for a given frequency but can also reduce the bandwidth and increase the losses. The loss tangent indicates the amount of electromagnetic energy absorbed by the substrate material, affecting the antenna's efficiency. Mechanical properties, including the substrate's rigidity and thermal stability, are also important considerations, especially in environments subject to physical stress or temperature variations [3].

The thickness of the substrate (h) impacts the antenna's bandwidth and radiation pattern. A thicker substrate can offer a wider bandwidth due to increased space for the electromagnetic fields to propagate, but it may also lead to a more significant fringing effect and a higher radiation angle away from the surface plane [26]. The choice of hinvolves balancing the need for bandwidth with the desire for a compact design and specific radiation characteristics.

These initial design parameters are correlated, and their selection must consider the trade-offs involved to meet the antenna's performance requirements. For example, while a high dielectric constant substrate can reduce the antenna's size, it might necessitate compromises in terms of bandwidth and efficiency. Similarly, optimizing the substrate thickness for a wider bandwidth might require adjustments in the patch dimensions or the selection of a substrate material with a suitable dielectric constant.

2.1.6 Feedline

Each feeding technique impacts the antenna's performance, bandwidth, and ease of integration with other components. The choice of feed method depends on the specific requirements of the application, including impedance matching, bandwidth, size constraints, and fabrication considerations [34].

2.1.6.1 Coaxial Feed

The coaxial or probe feed technique involves inserting a coaxial cable through the substrate to make direct contact with the radiating patch. This method allows for precise control over the feed point's location, enabling the designer to adjust the impedance matching by moving the feed point towards or away from the patch center. The closer the feed point is to the edge of the patch, the higher the impedance, which can be beneficial for matching purposes. However, the coaxial feed can introduce unwanted inductance and may disrupt the radiation pattern if not properly designed [35]

2.1.6.2 Aperture Coupling

Aperture coupling involves feeding the radiating patch indirectly through an aperture or slot in the ground plane, separating the feed line from the patch with a dielectric layer. This technique minimizes perturbations to the radiating element, potentially offering better bandwidth and radiation pattern control [36]. The aperture coupled feed allows for dual-polarization and frequency operation, making it versatile for complex antenna systems. However, it is more complex to design and manufacture due to the multi-layer structure [35].

2.1.6.3 Microstrip Feed

The microstrip line feed involves a conducting strip directly connected to the edge of the radiating patch, acting as both the feed line and the matching element. This technique facilitates easier integration with printed circuit boards and can provide a cleaner radiation pattern compared to the coaxial feed [35]. The main challenge with the

microstrip line feed is achieving a wide bandwidth, as the feed line and the patch must be carefully designed to ensure effective impedance matching over the desired frequency range [37].

2.2 Traditional Patch Antenna Design

Design considerations for microstrip antennas are driven by system requirements for low-profile design, lightweight construction, cost-effectiveness, and easy integration with microwave-integrated circuits, as emphasized by [29]. These considerations make microstrip antennas suitable for applications where space constraints and performance optimization are crucial factors.

When designing microstrip antennas, several factors must be carefully considered. The physical and electrical properties of the substrate material play an important role in the antenna's performance. Specifically, the dielectric constant (ε_r) of the substrate influences the antenna's size and resonance frequency. A higher ε_r typically results in a smaller antenna size but may reduce the bandwidth and increase the loss [26].

The dimensions of the patch, length (L) and width (W), will influence the resonant frequency (f_r) of the antenna. The length of the patch is approximately half the wavelength $(\lambda/2)$ of the desired resonant frequency in the substrate medium, making the effective length (L_{eff}) important for accurate design calculations. While the width of the patch affects the radiation pattern and impedance bandwidth, wider patches generally offer wider bandwidths [26].

Achieving optimal impedance matching between the microstrip line and the patch is important for maximizing power transfer and minimizing reflections at the feed point. This can be accomplished through the selection of the feed line's position and characteristics, ensuring that the antenna's input impedance matches the characteristic impedance of the feed line. Techniques such as quarter-wave impedance transformers, inset feed, and probe feeding are commonly employed to achieve desired impedance levels [20].

The placement of the microstrip feed line and achieving impedance matching are also essential for optimizing the antenna's performance [20].

2.2.1 Width (W)

The width of the patch is mostly determined to control the radiation pattern and to achieve a desired impedance, typically 50 Ω for most applications [38]. The width can be calculated using the following equation:

$$W = \frac{c}{2f_r \sqrt{\frac{\varepsilon_r + 1}{2}}} \tag{2.2}$$

Where,

- W is the width of the microstrip patch;
- c is the speed of light in a vacuum $(3 \times 10^8 \text{ meters per second})$;
- f_r is the resonance frequency;
- ε_r is the relative permittivity of the substrate material.

This equation provides a starting point for the patch width, ensuring that the antenna's resonates at the desired frequency with a controlled impedance level.

2.2.2 Dielectric Constant (ε_{eff})

The effective dielectric constant (ε_{eff}) is a parameter that accounts for the mixed dielectric medium (substrate and air) around the patch due to the fringing fields. It is a weighted average of the dielectric constant of the substrate (ε_r) and the air (approximately 1). The fringing fields increase the effective electrical path length, which in turn affects the velocity of propagation of the waves on the patch surface and thereby the resonant frequency [39]. The effective dielectric constant can be calculated using the equation:

$$\varepsilon_{eff} = \frac{\varepsilon_r + 1}{2} + \frac{\varepsilon_r - 1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{\sqrt{1 + 12\frac{h}{W}}} \right)$$
(2.3)

This equation reflects how ε_{eff} is influenced by the height (h) of the substrate and the width (W) of the patch. The fringing effect becomes more evident with thicker substrates and narrower patches, leading to a higher ε_{eff} and thus a lower resonant frequency than would be predicted by considering the substrate's dielectric constant alone.

2.2.3 Effective Length (L_{eff})

The effective length of the patch contains the physical length of the patch and an additional length due to the fringing fields around the patch edges. The fringing effect extends the electrical length of the patch, lowering the resonant frequency [40]. To estimate L_{eff} , the subsequent steps are followed:

1. Determine the Extended Length (ΔL) :

$$\Delta L = 0.412h\left(\frac{\varepsilon_{eff} + 0.3}{\varepsilon_{eff} - 0.258}\right)\left(\frac{W + 0.264}{W + 0.8}\right)$$
(2.4)

Where,

- *h* is the substrate thickness;
- ε_{eff} is the effective dielectric constant, calculated as previously described.

2. Calculate the actual Length (L): With ΔL determined, the actual length of the patch can be calculated by considering the desired resonant frequency and the effective dielectric constant:

$$L = \frac{c}{2f_r \sqrt{\varepsilon_{eff}}} - 2\Delta L \tag{2.5}$$

This step ensures that the patch resonates at f_r by compensating for the fringing effect, which effectively increases the electrical size of the patch.

The effective length (L_{eff}) is then $L + 2\Delta L$, providing a more accurate representation of the patch's resonant behavior.

3 Optimization Problem Definition

This section details the methodology followed in designing a rectangular microstrip antenna using the Particle Swarm Optimization (PSO) algorithm, implemented through a combination of MATLAB and CST software. The main goal of the design is to reduce the physical area of the antenna while optimizing the return loss and considering the resonance frequency and minimum bandwidth requirements.

The research methodology was structured to ensure a comprehensive and systematic approach to optimizing microstrip antenna design using PSO. The process began with a literature review to gain a deep understanding of the strategies employed in antenna design through artificial intelligence techniques, with a particular focus on PSO and similar algorithms. This review informed the development of a new strategy that accounts for multiple evaluation parameters during the optimization process, ensuring a holistic approach to antenna design.

Following the literature review, the key design parameters were defined, including antenna size, resonance frequency, and minimum bandwidth. A cost function was carefully formulated to evaluate the trade-offs among these parameters, striking a balance between the physical size and the performance of the antenna. The design process was further refined by imposing constraints, specifically limiting the antenna to a rectangular shape with inlets in the feed connection. These constraints were incorporated to ensure that the final designs adhered to specified requirements. Additionally, a base antenna resonating at the proposed frequency was designed according to equations (2.2) and (2.5) to set reasonable parameter limitations and serve as a benchmark for later comparisons.

The PSO algorithm was then meticulously designed to search for optimal solutions within the defined design space, guided by the cost function and design constraints. This algorithm was implemented in MATLAB and iteratively applied to optimize the antenna design. The integration of MATLAB with CST simulation software was achieved through the development of a custom connection module based on an open-source code. This integration allowed the PSO algorithm to seamlessly send antenna design parameters to CST for simulation and performance evaluation at each iteration. The simulation results were then used to update the particle swarm, guiding the search process toward optimal design solutions.

The experimentation phase involved testing and iterative modification of the algorithm to enhance its performance in achieving the design objectives. The search process was fine-tuned, and convergence properties were carefully assessed to ensure that the algorithm reliably produced optimal results. Finally, the performance of the optimized antenna designs was thoroughly analyzed by comparing them with relevant benchmarks from the literature. This comparative analysis served to validate the effectiveness of the PSO-based design strategy, demonstrating its relevance compared to other AI-based methodologies in optimizing the size and performance of rectangular microstrip antennas.

3.1 Cost Function

Following the main objective of reducing the base dimensions of the patch antenna while maintaining or improving its efficiency, the cost function or fitness function needs to consider the size of the antenna, the resonance frequency, and the return loss inside the required bandwidth.

$$C_{func} = (L \times W) \times \alpha + \left(\sqrt{(f_r - f)^2}\right) \times \beta + \left(45 + \frac{\sum\limits_{k=1}^{n} S_{11}(k)}{n}\right) \times \gamma$$
(3.1)

Where, L is the length of the patch, W the width of the patch, f_r the expected resonance frequency, f the actual resonance frequency, S_{11} the return loss in dB, k and nare the index and upper limits of the summation, which assume values within the array of sampled frequencies of the antenna bandwidth.

To offset the negative amplitude of S_{11} at the resonance frequency, the value 45 was added to the last term of the equation. This number was estimated according to the maximum amplitude present in other works.

Because the three parts of the cost function (patch size, frequency error, and return loss) will influence the optimized solution differently, they need to be balanced. Not only to prevent one part from adding excessive cost to a potential solution but also to establish what compromises are more acceptable in the design. For instance, while a larger antenna might be undesirable for a certain application, a high deviation in the resonance frequency would be unacceptable.

Therefore, the coefficients α , β , and γ are used to balance the weight of the antenna size, resonance frequency, and return loss, respectively, in the desired solution. The values are calculated by trial starting from an initial value that sets the three parts of the function on the same scale.

3.2 Metaheuristic Optimization

Many real-world problems are inherently complex and involve multi-objective targets, multiple variables, and big datasets. These large-scale problems have many correlated elements and wide search spaces, commonly found in applications in industrial control, aerospace, telecommunications, and logistics [41].

In computer science, metaheuristics are a class of optimization techniques that use a probabilistic approach to find near-optimal solutions to complex problems [42]. These algorithms are valuable for targeting large-scale challenges that were previously considered problematic due to their computational complexity [43]. The development of various optimization and metaheuristic algorithms has led to ongoing research focused on identifying the most suitable approach for specific problems [44].

Solving large-scale problems using metaheuristics often requires a higher computational cost compared to simpler problems. Processing times can range from hours to days, requiring more powerful computing resources to achieve optimal results [45]. In fact, metaheuristics belong to the broader category of stochastic optimization, which involves searching for the best element within a set using a defined objective function that incorporates random variables [46]. This technique is particularly useful for problems where constraints and parameters are highly random.

In this context, metaheuristics are defined as a collection of algorithms, techniques, and methods that use some randomness to achieve optimal or near-optimal solutions for complex problems [47]. Since the true optimal solution may not be obvious, metaheuristics rely on iterative testing to discover the best possible outcome. Even though the most optimal solution is not guaranteed.

3.2.1 Artificial Intelligence, Machine Learning, and Particle Swarm Optimization

Artificial Intelligence (AI) involves the development of computational systems that display intelligent behaviors typically associated with humans. These behaviors include learning, reasoning, problem-solving, and adaptation [48]. Therefore, AI research aims to create machines capable of handling complex tasks traditionally requiring human expertise.

Similarly, Machine Learning (ML) is a subfield of AI that focuses on algorithms that enable machines to learn and improve from data without being explicitly programmed [49]. ML algorithms use different techniques like supervised, unsupervised, and reinforcement learning to extract patterns, make predictions, and guide decision-making [50].

Meanwhile, optimization plays a critical role in artificial intelligence and machine learning. Optimization algorithms refine algorithms to achieve the best possible performance, with either training models, improving accuracy, or boosting efficiency. These algorithms search for optimal parameter configurations or model structures that minimize or maximize a defined objective function [51]. The PSO algorithm is a simplified model of social swarming theory well adapted for the optimization of nonlinear functions in multidimensional space [52]. This technique attempts to reproduce generic social behavior and has been tested against many real-world problems with good performance [53].

AI is the broadest field, encompassing all technologies and methods that enable machines to mimic human intelligence. Within AI, Machine Learning represents a subset focused on algorithms that allow systems to learn and improve from experience without being explicitly programmed. PSO is a specific optimization technique, often used for solving problems by iteratively improving a candidate solution with respect to a given measure of quality [54].

Compared to other genetic algorithms, the PSO has shown an advantage due to its simplicity and robustness [46]. Besides, it has been applied and tested in many electromagnetic applications [55]. Another worthy point is the capacity of accommodating multi-objective optimizations by adding multiple fitness functions [52].

In the algorithm, each individual is called a particle while the population is the swarm. A fitness value is assigned to each particle before being evaluated against the fitness function. Initially, the population assumes random solutions in the space of possibilities. Then, each particle moves with a set velocity towards a combination of its local best and the global best solution [53].

After each iteration, the particles should move closer to a global best solution. The algorithm either stops after achieving a preset number of iterations or when the successive local best solutions have a distance shorter than an acceptable tolerance. The latter indicates that the local best solution is close enough to the optimal solution and the distance of the new local best should be negligible [56].

Particle Swarm Optimization benefits lie in its simplicity, efficiency, and adaptability, offering advantages in certain AI and ML optimization scenarios [53]. In PSO, particles navigate a search space, guided by their own best positions and the collective best position of the swarm. This mechanism avoids complex calculations, making PSO suitable for various optimization problems [57]. While parameter tuning is required for PSO, its stochastic nature can help maintain exploration, potentially preventing stagnation in local minima. This makes it adaptable to various optimization landscapes. Since particle updates can be calculated independently, PSO scales well for large datasets and distributed computing environments, making it a good option for large parallel tasks [58]. Due to this versatility, PSO has been successfully employed in many areas, such as engineering, finance, healthcare, and many other fields, demonstrating its potential for addressing diverse optimization challenges, which encourages research and new application techniques [59].

3.2.2 PSO Algorithm

On a PSO algorithm, a swarm of particles is randomly initialized. Each particle having a position (x_i) , a velocity (v_i) , and a personal best (p_i) . In this context, position is defined as a candidate solution within the search space, represented by a vector of real numbers. The dimensionality of this vector depends on the number of variables involved in the problem [60].

Likewise, the velocity is the representation of the particle's movement vector, which is a real-valued vector with the same dimensionality as the position. Initially, velocities are randomly assigned. While the personal best marks the best solution encountered by the particle so far, which is set initially to the particle's initial position [52].

During the execution of the algorithm, each particle's position is evaluated using the objective or fitness function specific to the optimization problem. This function quantifies the potential solution, allowing the algorithm to differentiate between better and worse solutions [61]. To determine a general solution to the problem, the algorithm needs to identify the global best position (g) from the position of the particle with the best fitness value encountered so far across the entire swarm. Following this logic, with every iteration, the algorithm updates each particle's velocity based on equation (3.2):

$$v_i^{k+1} = \omega v_i^k + \phi_1 \cdot r_1 \cdot (p_i^k - x_i^k) + \phi_2 \cdot r_2 \cdot (g^k - x_i^k)$$
(3.2)

Where,

- ω is the inertial weight, which controls the momentum from the particle's previous velocity. A higher ω encourages exploration, while a lower ω promotes exploitation. Common strategies involve dynamically decreasing ω over iterations to improve convergence.
- ϕ_1 and ϕ_2 are acceleration coefficients. These coefficients influence the attraction towards the particle's personal best (p_i^k) and the swarm's global best (g^k) , respectively.
- r_1 and r_2 are random numbers (uniformly distributed between 0 and 1) to introduce randomness and prevent premature convergence.

The position update is carried out based on the updated velocity, according to the following equation:

$$x_i^{k+1} = x_i^k + v_i^{k+1} (3.3)$$

Where,

- x_i^{k+1} is the updated position of the *i*-th particle at iteration k+1.
- x_i^k is the current position of the *i*-th particle at iteration k.
- v_i^{k+1} is the updated velocity of the *i*-th particle at iteration k+1.

Following that, the personal best is set if a particle's new position (x_i^{k+1}) has a better fitness value than its current personal best (p_i^k) .

Moving forward, the iteration process is repeated for a predefined number of iterations (k) or until a convergence criterion is met. Ideally, the swarm converges towards optimal or near-optimal solutions within the search space.

Therefore, the algorithm terminates either when the maximum number of iterations is reached or the improvement in the global best position falls below a specified tolerance, indicating negligible benefit from further optimization.

Considering the PSO specifics discussed above, an algorithm can be optimized for a particular problem by tuning parameters or changing the smarm size. The performance of PSO is highly sensitive to the chosen values for (ω) , (ϕ_1) , and (ϕ_2) . These parameters can significantly affect the balance of objectives and convergence behavior. Strategies like linearly decreasing (ω) and carefully selecting (ϕ_1) and (ϕ_2) are important for optimal performance. Similarly, the size of the swarm (number of particles) can influence the algorithm's efficiency and convergence. While a larger swarm may improve exploration, it also increases computational cost.

That being said, analyzing and understanding the convergence behavior of the algorithm for a specific problem will be essential to adjusting those parameters. After all, the PSO is designed to operate in a balance between exploration (searching new areas of the search space) and exploitation (refining known promising solutions) [60].

Mathematical analysis has demonstrated that carefully selected ranges for these parameters promote convergence, preventing particles from straying too far into unproductive regions of the search space [61].

In the process of antenna design optimization, it is crucial to consider the challenges posed by the significant non-linearity behavior of the antenna. Traditional optimization methods may struggle to address these complexities effectively. Recent studies have suggested the use of stochastic global optimizers to tackle these issues, with PSO being a particularly promising candidate. According to [62], "As a stochastic global optimizer, PSO is a good candidate to address the significant nonlinearity and multimodal effect induced by the full-wave analysis."This highlights the potential of PSO in navigating the complex design landscape and finding optimal solutions for antenna design.

3.2.3 MATLAB-CST Interface

The minimum requirement for an improved miniaturized antenna is to maintain its efficiency to a certain level while reducing its total area, thus reducing its production cost [63]. Therefore, the experiments require a practical method to simulate the antenna's performance at several settings, as needed for any machine learning technique. Since relatively accurate and largely accepted simulators already exist, this work chose to use the CST Studio Suite [64], which is a software for designing, analyzing, and improving electromagnetic components.

Besides performing many simulations, the PSO technique also requires real-time modifications in the parameters of the antenna. Additionally, based on similar research, it is estimated more than a hundred iterations before the algorithm delivers a solution. On that account, manually setting each antenna parameter for every simulation becomes impractical. Fortunately, the literature already records examples of using task automation in the CST with the help of programmable software like MATLAB [65].

Since this research focuses on the PSO algorithm and the miniaturization techniques, it is best to use a finished and tested application to interface between the software. The chosen interface is available open-source in a GitHub repository [66]. Due to its simple and functional interface, which uses VBS code to invoke tools inside the CST software, it is possible to modify the code to access any designing functions in the simulator. Moreover, this interface uses Matlab, which can readily implement the PSO algorithm and provide all the graphical analysis tools for the later discussion of results.

Fig. 2 represents the algorithm flow used in this thesis. The proposed PSO algorithm commences by randomly initializing particle positions (W and L dimensions) within the search space. A known optimal solution is incorporated by designating a particle with the base antenna dimensions as an initial target. Subsequently, antenna performance results are simulated for each particle's dimensions. A cost function evaluates these results, and particles update their velocities and positions based on their individual best (personal best) and the swarm's global best positions. This iterative process continues until predefined termination criteria are satisfied, culminating in optimized antenna dimensions.

Fig. 3 demonstrates the Data Diagram of the complete integration. The proposed workflow commences with user-defined antenna target parameters, which subsequently inform PSO algorithm configurations. Particle positions, initialized randomly with a portion of particles set to base antenna dimensions, are iteratively updated based on personal best and swarm intelligence. These dimensions are then translated into antenna drawing commands via a MATLAB-CST interface. The CST software simulates the generated antenna structures, exporting performance data back to the interface for processing. A cost function evaluates these results against target parameters, determining whether to update



Figure 2 – PSO Algorithm Flow.

particle positions or terminate the optimization process based on predefined convergence criteria.



Figure 3 – Data Diagram.

4 Results and Discussion

In this section, the results of the study on designing the proposed antennas are presented. For the simulation of all the antennas, standard values of the dielectric constant ε_r (3.6) and substrate thickness (1.6 mm) were used. Furthermore, the microstrip line feed was used as the feedline method of the simulated antennas. The dimensions of the base antennas used for comparison were obtained by using the equations (2.2) and (2.5) for the 2.45 and 3.5 GHz frequencies.

First, experiments were carried out to determine the appropriate coefficients (α , β , γ) of the cost function that would better suit the proposed objectives. These tests involved the use of the PSO algorithm to obtain the most suitable dimensions for the antenna according to the targets (resonance frequency, return loss, and area) of the cost function.

The weights of the coefficients were adjusted from 0 to 10, adopting values of either 0, 5, or 10. Since the most basic requirement of an antenna is to operate at a certain frequency or band, the β value, which represents the weight of the resonance frequency, only assumed the values of 5 and 10. Figure 4 presents the estimated dimensions and reflection pattern of the antenna for different values of the constants.

The first test, presented in Fig. 4a, which set α and γ to 0, keeping only the resonance frequency error in the cost function, achieved perfect resonance at the 2.45 GHz frequency. This result proves the ability of the proposed algorithm to converge to a solution. However, the estimated dimensions did not have any relevant improvements compared to the base antenna, while the return loss was worsened. By adding value to γ , as shown in Fig. 4b thus including the return loss in the cost function, with the same weight as the resonance frequency error, the width of the antenna increased but the return loss improved.

When altering β to 5, reducing the weight of resonance frequency in relation to the return loss, the simulated antenna reached the lowest return loss, improving its performance considerably while only experiencing a small shift in the resonance frequency as demonstrated in Fig. 4c. However, the dimensions of the antenna further increased.

The final tests presented in Fig. 4d and Fig. 4e included α , and consequently, the antenna area in the cost function. With lower coefficients for the return loss and area, the simulated antenna experienced a size reduction and return loss improvement. Meanwhile, balancing the three coefficients reached better performance in antenna area and return loss, but with a bigger shift in the resonance frequency, which was still within acceptable limits of ISM band applications.



(a) Patch Dimensions (W=35mm, L=29mm) and Coefficients (α =0, β =10, γ =0)





(b) Patch Dimensions (W=37mm, L=29mm) and Coefficients (α =0, β =10, γ =10)



(c) Patch Dimensions (W=34mm, L=30mm) and Coefficients (α =0, β =5, γ =10)

(d) Patch Dimensions (W=32mm, L=26.5mm) and Coefficients (α =5, β =10, γ =5)



Figure 4 – S11 - Cost Function Coefficients for the Patch Antenna at 2.45 GHz

Considering the previous tests, the values of α , β , and γ , were set to 8, 10, and 10, respectively. This arrangement kept the frequency error with a higher weight to avoid a relevant error in the resonance frequency, while also balancing the return loss and patch area, which are important targets of the proposed antenna.

4.1 Case Study 1: ISM band at the 2.45 GHz frequency

The design requirements are set according to a commercial ISM Band antenna operating at the 2.45 GHz frequency, with an acceptable frequency error of $\pm 5\%$ (range of 2.32 GHz to 2.57 GHz) and bandwidth of at least 80 MHz. Figure 5, which illustrates the proposed antenna design, and Table 2, which provides the design dimensions, demonstrate the results of the proposed approach for the ISM band antenna. The representative drawing of the antenna design was created using CST software, following the dimensions obtained through the optimization algorithm.



Figure 5 – Design of the proposed antenna

Dimension	Base Antenna (mm)	Proposed Antenna(mm)
W	37	31
L	28	25
${ m Fi}$	5.70	5.70
Gpw	1.53	1.53
Wf	14	14

Table 2 – ANTENNA DIMENSIONS: 2.45 GHz BAND

The optimized dimensions obtained with one decimal value precision are as follows: W (width) = 31 mm, L (length) = 25 mm, Fi (feed inset) = 5.70 mm, Gpw (gap width) = 1.53 mm, and Wf (feed width) = 14 mm. These dimensions represent a reduction of 25% in patch area when compared with the base antenna, and the algorithm's ability to converge to these values in 20 iterations demonstrates its efficiency in design optimization. Consequently, the PSO-based approach significantly reduces the number of iterations required to fine-tune the base antenna, leading to similar or improved performance in a shorter timeframe.

In order to further compare the performance of the proposed and base antennas, a more thorough analysis of the differences in their performances is needed. Specifically, the results of response parameters, such as reflection pattern (S11) and radiation pattern allow for an objective evaluation of the designs. Therefore, the CST was used again to simulate the base and PSO antennas. The S11 plots of both antennas are described in Figure 6, while the other parameters are listed in Table 3. Likewise, the 3D representation of the farfield of the antennas monitored in the 2.45GHz frequency is presented in Figure 7.



Figure 6 – S11 - Patch Antenna at 2.45 GHz

Table 3 – Comparison of Proposed and Base Antennas Parameters

Attributes	Base Antenna	PSO Designed Antenna
Resonance Frequency	$2.45~\mathrm{GHz}$	$2.4~\mathrm{GHz}$
Bandwidth	$0.2 \mathrm{GHz}$	$0.25~\mathrm{GHz}$
Return Loss	-25 dB	-29 dB
Area	1036 mm^2	$775 \ \mathrm{mm^2}$

While both antennas had resonance close enough to the desired frequency, the PSO antenna achieved a lower magnitude with a minimum closer to the 2.45 GHz frequency. The base antenna reached -25dB and the PSO antenna -29dB of return loss, approximately, which is an improvement of 16%. Regarding the bandwidth, the two antennas



Figure 7 – Radiation Pattern at 2.45GHz

also fit the requirements of being broader than 80 MHz, with the PSO antenna having a slightly larger bandwidth than the base antenna. Finally, the radiation patterns plotted demonstrate that PSO antenna did not suffer disturbances since the proposed antenna continued following a similar pattern.

Because of its widespread applications, the 2.45 GHz antenna has a variety of research on the design assisted by artificial intelligence. Therefore, a comparison between related work can be done. Table 4 below presents a comparison of design parameters and operation results between the proposed antenna and other works that use PSO in the antenna design.

Ref	Dimension (mm)	Area (mm ²)	Return Loss (dB)	\mathbf{Fr}	Iterations
[2]	37.52 x 29.06	1090.3	-25	$2.44~\mathrm{GHz}$	NA
[67]	46x55	2530	-22.5	$2.45~\mathrm{GHz}$	NA
[68]	49x39.62	1941.4	-43	$2.4~\mathrm{GHz}$	NA
[69]	29x15	435	-30	$2.45~\mathrm{GHz}$	50
Proposed Antenna	31x25	775	-29	$2.4~\mathrm{GHz}$	20

Table 4 – Comparative Study of Proposed Antenna and Existing Antennas

Compared to the base antenna, the proposed antenna featured smaller dimensions of 31x25 mm², significantly reducing the area to 775 mm². Despite the reduced size, the proposed antenna managed to improve the return loss to -29 dB, signifying better impedance matching at the desired frequency of 2.4 GHz. It's noteworthy that the proposed antenna achieved these results with just 20 PSO iterations, indicating efficient optimization with lower computational costs.

In contrast to the promising results achieved by the proposed antenna and the work by [69], the other related works employing PSO-related algorithms did not demonstrate significant improvements in both size reduction and return loss when compared to the base antenna. For instance, [67] presented a larger antenna with dimensions of 46x55 mm², resulting in an area of 2530 mm², while only achieving a return loss of -22.5 dB. Similarly, [2] utilized an antenna with dimensions of 37.52x29.06 mm², resulting in an area of 1090.3 mm², with a return loss of -25 dB. Both of these works failed to substantially reduce the antenna size or improve the return loss when compared to the base antenna values. Moreover, [68] presented an antenna with dimensions of 49x39.62 mm², resulting in a considerable area of 1941.4 mm², but with a significant improvement in the return loss of -43 dB.

Comparatively, the work by [69] demonstrated a small antenna with dimensions of 29x15 mm², resulting in a compact area of 435 mm². This work achieved a return loss of -30 dB, similar to that of the proposed antenna, indicating effective impedance matching. However, it's important to note that [69] required 50 PSO iterations to reach these results, which is higher than the 20 iterations used for the proposed antenna.

Therefore, the proposed antenna successfully reduced the antenna's area while simultaneously improving the return loss, showcasing its efficiency in achieving desired performance metrics with fewer PSO iterations. On the other hand, the work by [69] managed a similar return loss but at the cost of a higher number of PSO iterations. When considering recurrent usage and computation costs, the proposed antenna presents a compelling advantage due to its efficient optimization process.

4.2 Case Study 1: 5G band at the 3.5 GHz frequency

Since the PSO-based optimization for the ISM band antenna achieved positive results, this work proceeded to apply it to the design of an antenna for 5G applications (3,300 to 3,800 GHz). For this antenna, the design requirements are set to an acceptable frequency error of $\pm 5\%$ (range of 3.32 GHz to 3.67 GHz) and bandwidth of at least 100 MHz. Following the same methodology, the algorithm with an adjusted cost function was employed and then compared to the base antenna for operation in the 3.5 GHz frequency. Table 5 describes the dimensions of the proposed and base antennas, revealing reductions in width (W) and length (L).

Dimension	Base Antenna (mm)	Proposed Antenna(mm)
W	26	25.4
\mathbf{L}	20	18
${ m Fi}$	5.70	5.70
Gpw	1.53	1.53
Wf	10	10

Table 5 – Antenna Dimensions - 5G Band

The reflection coefficient (S11) plot shown in Figure 8, presents the performance of the simulated base and proposed antennas. The optimized antenna achieved a return loss

of -41 dB, surpassing the -34 dB of the base antenna, further enhancing its performance by 20%.



Figure 8 – S11 - Patch Antenna at 3.5 GHz

Table 6 provides a comparison between the base and proposed antennas. The optimized design maintains resonance at 3.5 GHz while broadening the bandwidth from 0.18 GHz to 0.22 GHz, which met the design requirements. Furthermore, the antenna area was reduced by 12%, demonstrating the efficacy of the PSO algorithm in optimizing antenna dimensions.

Table 6 – Comparison of Proposed and Base Antennas Parameters - 5G $$\operatorname{Band}$

Attributes	Base Antenna	PSO Designed Antenna
Resonance Frequency	$3.5~\mathrm{GHz}$	$3.5~\mathrm{GHz}$
Bandwidth	$0.18~\mathrm{GHz}$	$0.22~\mathrm{GHz}$
Return Loss	-34 dB	-41 dB
Area	520 mm^2	457 mm^2

Finally, Figure 9 illustrates the 3D far-field radiation patterns of both antennas at 3.5 GHz. The similarity in the radiation patterns confirms that the proposed antenna preserves the desirable radiation characteristics of the base antenna.



Figure 9 – Radiation Pattern at $3.5 \mathrm{GHz}$

5 Conclusion

This thesis presented a comprehensive exploration of Particle Swarm Optimization as an approach for designing efficient and compact microstrip patch antennas applied to ISM and 5G bands. Motivated by the increasing demand for smaller, high-performance antennas in modern wireless communication systems, this work sought to overcome the limitations of traditional manual design methods and explore the potential of PSO optimization.

While recent works have explored PSO for antenna optimization, they often lacked a solution for multiple performance parameters and streamlined integration between the algorithm and simulation software, hindering potential broader applicability. Recognizing this gap, this research not only leveraged PSO to enhance antenna design but also developed a seamless interface between the algorithm and simulation software. This integration can facilitate the exploration of antenna designs across different frequency bands, including both ISM and 5G bands. With minimal modification of target parameters and cost function, the algorithm achieved optimization in another resonance frequency, attesting to the viability of the proposed approach.

The developed PSO-based methodology offered a flexible and adaptable framework for antenna design, seamlessly integrated with an electromagnetic field simulation software (CST). By considering multiple design parameters and optimization targets simultaneously, the PSO algorithm searched the complex design space to converge on optimal solutions. This approach not only streamlines the design process but also enables the exploration of non-intuitive designs that may have been overlooked using conventional methods.

The results obtained from the application of PSO to both the 2.45 GHz ISM band antenna and the 3.5 GHz 5G antenna demonstrate the significant advantages of this approach. In both cases, the PSO algorithm achieved reductions in antenna size while simultaneously enhancing performance metrics such as return loss and bandwidth. The 25% size reduction and 16% return loss improvement in the ISM band antenna, coupled with the 12% size reduction and 20% enhancement in return loss for the 5G antenna, showcased the versatility and effectiveness of the proposed algorithm across different frequency bands and application scenarios.

Moreover, the success in optimizing these antennas with relatively few iterations (20) highlights its computational efficiency. This efficiency is particularly valuable in scenarios where rapid design iterations are required.

Therefore, this thesis demonstrates that PSO based algorithms are powerful tools

for antenna design optimization, capable of delivering compact, high-performance antennas across different frequency bands and applications. By automating and streamlining the design process, PSO based algorithms can not only accelerate the development of antenna solutions but also open new possibilities for exploring unconventional designs and optimizing multiple performance parameters simultaneously.

5.1 Future Work

The results obtained in this study can contribute for several avenues of future research to further explore and expand the capabilities of PSO in antenna design optimization. One important possibility is the adaptation of the algorithm to accommodate more complex antenna geometries beyond the simple rectangular shape explored in this work. This could involve adapting the current interface or incorporating geometric constraints to guide the optimization process towards desired shapes.

Another potential direction is to explore the impact of different substrate materials on antenna performance and optimize the PSO algorithm accordingly. By considering the dielectric properties of various substrates, it may be possible to achieve further enhancements in antenna efficiency, bandwidth, and size reduction.

Additionally, the current work focused on specific frequency bands (2.45 GHz and 3.5 GHz). Future research could investigate the effectiveness of PSO in optimizing antennas for a wider range of frequencies.

Extending the application of PSO to fractal antennas and MIMO configurations presents another promising area for future work. Fractal geometries offer unique advantages in terms of miniaturization and multiband operation, while MIMO configurations enable higher data rates and improved link reliability. Integrating PSO with these advanced antenna designs could offer new possibilities for optimizing their performance and expanding their application domains.

References

1 AL-AMOUDI, M. A. Study, design, and simulation for microstrip patch antenna. *International Journal of Applied Science and Engineering Review (IJASER)*, v. 2, n. 2, p. 1–29, 2021.

2 BHASKARAN, S.; VARMA, R.; GHOSH, J. A comparative study of ga, pso and apso: Feed point optimization of a patch antenna. *International Journal of Scientific and Research Publications*, Citeseer, v. 3, n. 5, p. 1–5, 2013.

3 PANDEY, A. Practical microstrip and printed antenna design. [S.l.]: Artech House, 2019.

4 RASHMITHA, R.; NIRAN, N.; JUGALE, A. A.; AHMED, M. R. Microstrip patch antenna design for fixed mobile and satellite 5g communications. *Procedia Computer Science*, Elsevier, v. 171, p. 2073–2079, 2020.

5 MOHAMMED, A.; KAMAL, S.; AIN, M. F.; AHMAD, Z. A.; ULLAH, U.; OTHMAN, M.; HUSSIN, R.; RAHMAN, M. Microstrip patch antenna: A review and the current state of the art. *Journal of Advanced Research in Dynamical and Control Systems*, Institute of Advanced Scientific Research, v. 11, n. 7, p. 510–524, 2019.

6 MISILMANI, H. M. E.; NAOUS, T. Machine learning in antenna design: An overview on machine learning concept and algorithms. In: IEEE. 2019 International Conference on High Performance Computing & Simulation (HPCS). [S.1.], 2019. p. 600–607.

7 SARKER, N.; PODDER, P.; MONDAL, M. R. H.; SHAFIN, S. S.; KAMRUZZAMAN, J. Applications of machine learning and deep learning in antenna design, optimization and selection: A review. *IEEE Access*, IEEE, 2023.

8 WU, Q.; CAO, Y.; WANG, H.; HONG, W. Machine-learning-assisted optimization and its application to antenna designs: Opportunities and challenges. *China Communications*, IEEE, v. 17, n. 4, p. 152–164, 2020.

9 LI, Y.-L.; SHAO, W.; YOU, L.; WANG, B.-Z. An improved pso algorithm and its application to uwb antenna design. *IEEE Antennas and Wireless Propagation Letters*, v. 12, p. 1236–1239, 2013.

10 SUN, C.; WU, Z.; BAI, B. A novel compact wideband patch antenna for gnss application. *IEEE Transactions on Antennas and Propagation*, v. 65, n. 12, p. 7334–7339, 2017.

11 VERMA, R. K.; SRIVASTAVA, D. K. Design, optimization and comparative analysis of t-shape slot loaded microstrip patch antenna using PSO. *Photonic Network Communications*, Springer Science and Business Media LLC, v. 38, n. 3, p. 343–355, 2019. Disponível em: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11107-019-00867-7>.

12 KAUR, M.; SIVIA, J. S. Tree-shaped hybrid fractal antenna for biomedical applications using ANN and PSO. *Research Square Platform LLC*, 2021. Disponível em: https://doi.org/10.21203/rs.3.rs-305629/v1.

13 OLIVEIRA, J. M. A. M.; MELO, D. F. L. C. de; SILVA, C. P. d. N.; OLIVEIRA, A. J. B. de; BARBOSA, D. C. P.; GOMES, D. d. F.; BARBOZA, A. G.; MELO, M. T. de; KLEINAU, B. A.; ALMEIDA, R. J. d. F. P. V. de. Control and optimization of a smart antenna array by pso. *International Journal of Applied Electromagnetics and Mechanics*, IOS Press, v. 70, n. 2, p. 197–212, 2022.

14 BABBAR, P.; SAXENA, S.; MISHRA, S.; RAJAWAT, A. Design and optimization of an antenna array for future 5g applications using pso algorithm. In: IEEE. 2021 2nd Global Conference for Advancement in Technology (GCAT). [S.1.], 2021. p. 1–5.

15 PATTNAIK, S.; PATTNAIK, S. S.; DHALIWAL, B. S. Modeling of circular fractal antenna using bfo-pso-based selective ann ensemble. *International Journal of Numerical Modelling: Electronic Networks, Devices and Fields*, Wiley, v. 32, n. 3, p. e2549, 2019. Disponível em: https://doi.org/10.1002/jnm.2549>.

16 RANI, S.; SINGH, A. Design and optimization of new hybrid fractal tree antenna. International Journal of Applied Electromagnetics and Mechanics, v. 43, p. 403–415, 2013.

17 MANIKANDAN, P.; SIVAKUMAR, P. A novel pinwheel fractal multiband antenna design using particle swarm optimization for wireless applications. *International Journal* of *Communication Systems*, Wiley Online Library, v. 34, n. 15, p. e4933, 2021.

18 KAKKAR, S.; RANI, S. A novel antenna design with DGS for emergency management. *International Journal of Applied Electromagnetics and Mechanics*, IOS Press, v. 42, n. 4, p. 629–637, 2013. Disponível em: https://doi.org/10.3233/jae-131690>.

19 KANAUJIA, B. K.; GUPTA, S. K.; KISHOR, J.; GANGWAR, D. Printed Antennas: Theory and Design. [S.l.]: CRC Press, 2020.

20 MALIK, P. K.; PADMANABAN, S.; HOLM-NIELSEN, J. B. Microstrip antenna design for wireless applications. In: _____. [S.l.]: CRC Press, 2021. p. 57–69.

21 DAS, T. K.; DWIVEDY, B.; BEHERA, S. K. Design of a meandered line microstrip antenna with a slotted ground plane for rfid applications. *AEU-International Journal of Electronics and Communications*, Elsevier, v. 118, p. 153130, 2020.

22 SMIDA, A.; IQBAL, A.; ALAZEMI, A. J.; WALY, M. I.; GHAYOULA, R.; KIM, S. Wideband wearable antenna for biomedical telemetry applications. *IEEE Access*, IEEE, v. 8, p. 15687–15694, 2020.

23 MINHAS, N.; SCOLAR, M. T.; KUMAR, A.; SINGH, S. Performance analysis of ism band antennas: A survey. *International Journal of Advanced Research in Computer Science*, v. 8, n. 8, p. 371–375, 2017.

24 PANT, M.; MALVIYA, L. Design, developments, and applications of 5g antennas: a review. *International journal of microwave and wireless technologies*, Cambridge University Press, v. 15, n. 1, p. 156–182, 2023.

25 SHARMA, V. et al. Microstrip antenna-inception, progress and current-state of the art review. Recent Advances in Electrical & Electronic Engineering (Formerly Recent Patents on Electrical & Electronic Engineering), Bentham Science Publishers, v. 13, n. 6, p. 769–794, 2020.

26 VISSER, H. J. Antenna theory and applications. [S.l.]: John Wiley & Sons, 2012.

27 AKINOLA, S.; HASHIMU, I.; SINGH, G. Gain and bandwidth enhancement techniques of microstrip antenna: a technical review. In: IEEE. 2019 International Conference on Computational Intelligence and Knowledge Economy (ICCIKE). [S.l.], 2019. p. 175–180.

28 ELSADEK, H. Microstrip antennas for mobile wireless communication systems. *Mobile and Wireless Communications Network Layer and Circuit Level Design*, Intech, p. 164–190, 2010.

29 FANG, D.-G. Antenna theory and microstrip antennas. In: _____. [S.l.]: CRC press, 2017. cap. Microstrip Patch Antennas, p. 85–110.

30 ABDULHAMEED, M.; ISA, M. M.; IBRAHIM, I.; ZIN, M.; ZAKARIA, Z.; MOHSIN, M. K.; ALRIFAIE, M. Review of radiation pattern control characteristics for the microstrip antenna based on electromagnetic band gap (ebg). *Journal of Telecommunication, Electronic and Computer Engineering (JTEC)*, v. 10, n. 3, p. 129–140, 2018.

31 YEOM, I.; JUNG, Y. B.; JUNG, C. W. Wide and dual-band mimo antenna with omnidirectional and directional radiation patterns for indoor access points. *Journal of electromagnetic engineering and science*, Korean Institute of Electromagnetic Engineering and Science, v. 19, n. 1, p. 20–30, 2019.

32 FAISAL, M.; GAFUR, A.; RASHID, S. Z.; SHAWON, M. O.; HASAN, K. I.; BILLAH, M. B. Return loss and gain improvement for 5g wireless communication based on single band microstrip square patch antenna. In: IEEE. 2019 1st International Conference on Advances in Science, Engineering and Robotics Technology (ICASERT). [S.l.], 2019. p. 1–5.

33 BIRD, T. S. Definition and misuse of return loss [report of the transactions editorin-chief]. *IEEE Antennas and Propagation Magazine*, IEEE, v. 51, n. 2, p. 166–167, 2009.

34 SAADI, M. A.; ŞEKER, C. Overview on feeding techniques of microstrip patch antenna: Overview on feeding techniques of microstrip patch antenna. *Journal of Millimeterwave Communication, Optimization and Modelling*, v. 2, n. 1, p. 54–57, 2022.

35 BANSAL, A.; GUPTA, R. A review on microstrip patch antenna and feeding techniques. *International Journal of Information Technology*, Springer, v. 12, n. 1, p. 149–154, 2020.

36 BISHT, S.; SAINI, S.; PRAKASH, V.; NAUTIYAL, B. Study the various feeding techniques of microstrip antenna using design and simulation using cst microwave studio. *International Journal of Emerging Technology and Advanced Engineering*, v. 4, n. 9, p. 318–324, 2014.

37 ARORA, A.; KHEMCHANDANI, A.; RAWAT, Y.; SINGHAI, S.; CHAITANYA, G. Comparative study of different feeding techniques for rectangular microstrip patch antenna. *International Journal of Innovative research in electrical, electronics, instrumentation and control Engineering*, v. 3, n. 5, p. 32–35, 2015.

38 TRIPATHI, U. Performance evaluation of microstrip patch antenna with circular slots. *Journal of The Institution of Engineers (India): Series B*, Springer, v. 104, n. 3, p. 757–771, 2023.

39 ROY, A. A.; MÔM, J. M.; KUREVE, D. T. Effect of dielectric constant on the design of rectangular microstrip antenna. In: IEEE. 2013 IEEE International Conference on Emerging & Sustainable Technologies for Power & ICT in a Developing Society (NI-GERCON). [S.l.], 2013. p. 111–115.

40 JACKSON, D. R.; VOLAKIS, J. Microstrip antennas. *Antenna engineering handbook*, McGraw-Hill New York, NY, USA, v. 5, 2007.

41 CARBAS, S.; TOKTAS, A.; USTUN, D. Nature-inspired metaheuristic algorithms for engineering optimization applications. [S.I.]: Springer, 2021.

42 BANDARU, S.; DEB, K. Metaheuristic techniques. In: *Decision sciences*. [S.l.]: CRC Press, 2016. p. 709–766.

43 OSABA, E.; VILLAR-RODRIGUEZ, E.; SER, J. D.; NEBRO, A. J.; MOLINA, D.; LATORRE, A.; SUGANTHAN, P. N.; COELLO, C. A. C.; HERRERA, F. A tutorial on the design, experimentation and application of metaheuristic algorithms to real-world optimization problems. *Swarm and Evolutionary Computation*, Elsevier, v. 64, p. 100888, 2021.

44 OKWU, M. O.; TARTIBU, L. K. Metaheuristic optimization: Nature-inspired algorithms swarm and computational intelligence, theory and applications. [S.l.]: Springer Nature, 2020. v. 927.

45 MALIK, H.; IQBAL, A.; JOSHI, P.; AGRAWAL, S.; BAKHSH, F. I. et al. *Metaheuristic and evolutionary computation: algorithms and applications.* [S.l.]: Springer, 2021. v. 916.

46 HOUSSEIN, E. H.; GAD, A. G.; HUSSAIN, K.; SUGANTHAN, P. N. Major advances in particle swarm optimization: theory, analysis, and application. *Swarm and Evolutionary Computation*, Elsevier, v. 63, p. 100868, 2021.

47 SINGH, P.; CHOUDHARY, S. K. Introduction: optimization and metaheuristics algorithms. *Metaheuristic and evolutionary computation: algorithms and applications*, Springer, p. 3–33, 2021.

48 CHOWDHARY, K. Fundamentals of artificial intelligence. [S.l.]: Springer, 2020.

49 ALPAYDIN, E. Introduction to machine learning. [S.I.]: MIT press, 2020.

50 JO, T. Machine learning foundations. Machine Learning Foundations. Springer Nature Switzerland AG. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-65900-4, Springer, 2021.

51 ABDOLRASOL, M. G.; HUSSAIN, S. S.; USTUN, T. S.; SARKER, M. R.; HANNAN, M. A.; MOHAMED, R.; ALI, J. A.; MEKHILEF, S.; MILAD, A. Artificial neural networks based optimization techniques: A review. *Electronics*, MDPI, v. 10, n. 21, p. 2689, 2021.

52 COUCEIRO, M.; GHAMISI, P.; COUCEIRO, M.; GHAMISI, P. Particle swarm optimization. [S.l.]: Springer, 2016.

53 BANSAL, J. C.; SINGH, P. K.; PAL, N. R. et al. *Evolutionary and swarm intelligence algorithms*. [S.1.]: Springer, 2019. v. 779.

54 MICHALSKI, R. S.; CARBONELL, J. G.; MITCHELL, T. M. Machine learning: An artificial intelligence approach. [S.l.]: Springer Science & Business Media, 2013.

55 OKWU, M. O.; TARTIBU, L. K.; OKWU, M. O.; TARTIBU, L. K. Particle swarm optimisation. *Metaheuristic optimization: nature-inspired algorithms swarm and computational intelligence, theory and applications*, Springer, p. 5–13, 2021.

56 GAD, A. G. Particle swarm optimization algorithm and its applications: a systematic review. *Archives of computational methods in engineering*, Springer, v. 29, n. 5, p. 2531–2561, 2022.

57 SHAMI, T. M.; EL-SALEH, A. A.; ALSWAITTI, M.; AL-TASHI, Q.; SUMMAKIEH, M. A.; MIRJALILI, S. Particle swarm optimization: A comprehensive survey. *IEEE Access*, v. 10, p. 10031–10061, 2022.

58 FENG, Q.; LI, Q.; QUAN, W.; PEI, X.-m. Overview of multiobjective particle swarm optimization algorithm. *Chinese Journal of Engineering*, Chinese Journal of Engineering Editorial Office, v. 43, n. 6, p. 745–753, 2021.

59 FREITAS, D.; LOPES, L. G.; MORGADO-DIAS, F. Particle swarm optimisation: a historical review up to the current developments. *Entropy*, MDPI, v. 22, n. 3, p. 362, 2020.

60 PIOTROWSKI, A. P.; NAPIORKOWSKI, J. J.; PIOTROWSKA, A. E. Population size in particle swarm optimization. *Swarm and Evolutionary Computation*, Elsevier, v. 58, p. 100718, 2020.

61 WANG, D.; TAN, D.; LIU, L. Particle swarm optimization algorithm: an overview. *Soft computing*, Springer, v. 22, p. 387–408, 2018.

62 JIN, N.; RAHMAT-SAMII, Y. Particle swarm optimization for antenna designs in engineering electromagnetics. *Journal of Artificial Evolution and Applications*, Hindawi Limited, v. 2008, p. 1–10, 2008. Disponível em: https://doi.org/10.1155/2008/728929>.

63 TERESA, P. M.; UMAMAHESWARI, G. Compact slotted microstrip antenna for 5g applications operating at 28 ghz. *IETE Journal of Research*, Taylor & Francis, v. 68, n. 5, p. 3778–3785, 2022.

64 SUITE, C. S. CST Microwave Studio. 2018. Disponível em: http://www.cst.com.

65 LALBAKHSH, A.; AFZAL, M. U.; ESSELLE, K. Simulation-driven particle swarm optimization of spatial phase shifters. In: IEEE. 2016 International Conference on Electromagnetics in Advanced Applications (ICEAA). [S.I.], 2016. p. 428–430.

66 SYMEONIDIS, S. *CST-MATLAB-API*. 2018. Disponível em: <https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.1237969>.

67 AO, W.; XIANG, W. Q.; CHEN, C. M.; TIAN, W.; ZHANG, D. B. Analysis and design of e-shaped dual-frequency microstrip antenna based on cpso algorithm. *Advanced Materials Research*, Trans Tech Publ, v. 760, p. 487–491, 2013.

68 CHOUKIKER, Y. K.; BEHERA, S. K. Design of microstrip radiator using particle swarm optimization technique. *ICTACT Journal On Communication Technology*, v. 2, n. 3, p. 482–489, 2011.

69 GIRIJA, H. S.; SUDHAKAR, R.; KADHAR, K. M. A.; PRIYA, T. S.; RAMA-NATHAN, S.; ANAND, G. Pso based microstrip patch antenna design for ism band. In: IEEE. 2020 6th International Conference on Advanced Computing and Communication Systems (ICACCS). [S.1.], 2020. p. 1209–1214.